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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

Tuesday 12th July 2022 
AGENDA 

 
 

1. Welcome and introduction 

2. Apologies 

3. Minutes of Annual General Meeting held on 14th September 2021 
- To approve the minutes Executive Committee Approved:  

4. Chairs Annual Report 

5. The District Constitution 

6. Blackhills Constitution 

7. The Annual Report and Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2021 

- To receive and consider the report and accounts submitted by the District Executive for the year ended 
31st March 2021 

8. ADC Sectional Reports 

- Beavers - DC 
- Cubs - Sarah Falkner 
- Scouts - Craig Simpson 
- Explorers - Adam Simpson 

9. The District Commissioners Appointment for District Chair 

- To receive the District Commissioner appointment 

10. Election of Officers to the District Scout Executive 

11. The District Commissioner - Report 

12. Presentation of Awards 

13. County Representatives  

- Elaine Clough 

- Matt Turner 

14. Date of Next Meeting : Tuesday 11th July 2023 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

3. Minutes of Annual General Meeting held on 14th September 2021 
 

BRADFORD NORTH DISTRICT ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 14th September 2021 

At 19:30 at Blackhills Scout Campsite 

3. Apologies  Steve Preston (60th GSL), Beth McGrath, Steve Rollins, Emily Hall, Stuart and Michelle Laws, Rachel 

Duxbury, Nick Tindall (Bfd Sth chair), All Leaders of 46th 

 

Item Discussion 

4. Minutes of Annual 
General Meeting held 
on 14th July 2020 

• Minutes reviewed and Approved – Proposed Dave Rollins, Seconded 
Phil Lowde 

5. District Constitution • The District Constitution was reviewed 

• Proposed to be 4 people from committee with an officer included in 
that 4 

• Will be looked at more closely and will review policies closer in near 
future 

• Everyone happy to move it forward 

6. The Blackhills 
Constitution 

• Tried to meet with Bradford South counterparts to agree but 
pandemic and new appointment of DC in Bradford South have 
delayed the meeting 

• Meeting has been re-arranged for 21st October 2021 

• Will hold an extraordinary general meeting to approve Blackhills 
constitution once that meeting has taken place 

7. The Annual Report 
and Accounts for the 
year ended 31st 
March 2021 

• Treasurer Andrew Wilson gave an overview of accounts 

• Try to keep a reserve in district to keep for one year expenses. Most 
groups got support from Scout Recovery fund. Waived district levy 
and county halved their levy 

• Went from £57,000 to £21,000 income. 

• Money from activities halved due to none taking place. Big Camp was 
cancelled which gave an income from the refunds, but these went 
back out when reimbursing to groups. Flamingo Land also needed 
refunding via cheque 

• Some income from badges via groups that kept going 

• Some fundraising from Dave Rollins and Andrew Wilson 

• District expenses were items such as printing, wreath for cenotaph, 
etc.  

• Insurance was equipment in stores 

• Please encourage groups to buy badges from within district. Email 
ordering set up through Andrew and Cath. Currently have £4000 
worth of badge stock. Encourage groups to go to Cath for uniforms. 
Direct through Scout Association have a 12 week back order but we 
have some in stock 

• Set some funds aside as COVID recovery. Used this for postcards to 
recruit new leaders. At last exec meeting, we talked about also using 
that support for First Aid courses. Some groups have lost leaders 



 

 

 

altogether so want to try get some more in. If not registered for Gift 
Aid as a group, please speak to Andrew. Can be backdated for about 
6 years and can help get some money in the pot 

• No questions raised in the meeting 

8. The District 
Commissioners 
Nomination for 
District Chair 

• Wendy Flatters would like to appoint John Briggs 

• John Briggs accepts 

9. Election of Officers to 
the District Scout 
Council 

• No ADC Beavers so anyone willing to volunteer, please speak to 
Wendy Flatters 

• Treasurer – only nomination was Andrew Wilson and he is prepared 
to sit for another term of office. Everyone was happy to approve 

• Secretary – no nominations. Robynne Casson has been minute taker 
but no one seems to have capacity to do secretary. Please ask about 
if anyone would like to volunteer. Doesn’t have to be a leader, can be 
a parent 

• Paul Stocks stopping as District Scrutineer. Everyone was happy to 
approve 

10. District 
Commissioners 
Nominations for the 
District Executive 

• Wendy Flatters nominated Craig Simpson and John Reynolds for 
District Exec. Everyone was happy to approve 

11. Elected members of 
the District to the 
District Executive 

• 2 nominations from Phil Lowde and Dave Rollins. Everyone was 
happy to approve 

• Would encourage new people to come in as continues to be the 
same people 

12. Elected members of 
the District to the 
Blackhills 
Management 
Committee 

• Youth Commissioner stood down last year and no nominations for a 
replacement. John Briggs expressed how important these positions 
are and we need to fill them 

• Phil Lowde, Daniel Simpson and Sarah Faulkner happy to continue on 
BMC 

13. Elected Adult 
representative to the 
West Yorkshire 
County Scout Council 

• Wendy Flatters asked if anyone is willing to stand for County Scout 
Council 

• John Capes volunteered and all agreed 

 Date of Next Annual General Meeting:  

• Tuesday 12th July 2022 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

4. Chairs Annual Report 

 

I’ve felt that we have had a period of consolidation in the District since our AGM last September and we have seen 
the true effects of the Pandemic in relation to the retention of the membership of the District, which has shown we 
have had a reduction in numbers. 

It’s been a mixed picture up and down the Country, but what it has shown, is that we as a District, need to focus our 
efforts on growing our numbers of both Young People and Adults. 

Moving forward, this will be a real focus for the District Team and Executive Committee, and we are determined to 
breath new life into the Committees by encouraging the participation of Young People and for those Young People to 
help shape the future of the District, particularly on the Executive Committee. 

There is also work to be done at Group level, to try and establish full and strong Executive Committees to support 
the Scouting within the Groups. 

There have been changes within Scouting within the Bradford district, particularly in Bradford South and we are 
mindful that it is essential that we work closely together, along with the other Districts within the Metropolitan 
District to ensure the growth of Scouting in the area and the continued opportunities and experiences this offers the 
Young People, who are going to be the future of the City of Bradford and its surrounding Towns. 

The long running saga of the Blackhills Lease continues, and we still have no immediate resolution to this, which is 
far from ideal. Although we are pretty much fully operational at the Campsite, usage is still below pre pandemic 
levels and so this needs to be monitored moving forward so that we have the financial resources to maintain and of 
course develop the site. On behalf of the District, I’d like to thank the Blackhills Management Committee for the work 
they have done over the last 10 months. We are so lucky to have such a resource, but we continually fall short in 
having the necessary help that is needed to maintain the running of the site and as with the lease, there needs to be 
some resolution to this situation. 

We are so lucky to have a number of our Young People from the District attending the Word Jamboree in South 
Korea in 2023 and I’m sure they will do us proud and grow as individuals through the shared experiences they will 
have. 

I’d like to finish by thanking the District Commissioner, District Officers, Executive Members and of course all the 
Adults for their continued support and hard work over the last 10 months to Scouting in Bradford North. 

 

Yours in Scouting, 

John Briggs 

Chair 

Bradford North District Scout Council 

 

7. The Annual Report and Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2021 

 

It has been great to see Scouting in Bradford North moving back to normal activities in 2022 following the disruption 

brought for Groups following the Covid-19 pandemic. 

 

The legacy of the pandemic will remain with us for sometime to come, the impact on Groups has not been 

insignificant both financially and in structure for Group Executive Committees. 

 



 

 

 

I have spent time this year supporting two groups as Treasurer whilst new ones are recruited, for 47th Bradford 

North we have a new Treasruer recruited and the handover is taking place before September. 

 

I have also played a larger role assisting Cath Fawbert with the Scout Shop, we had some challenges with needing to 

change banks following the HSBC deciding to start charging for banking facilities, this is now completed and we have 

also introduced the option to pay by card in the Scout Shop. 

 

The Scout Shop has had a bumper year which is great for the District as over 30 years ago it was founded by Bradford 

West to support Scouting in the District, this year it has supported all Groups by paying for OSM, we encourage all 

Groups to use it themselves and encourage their parents to use it for all uniform needs, 

 

As we move forward, a key support for Groups is registering for Gift Aid, Gift Aid is the ability to claim the Tax Paid 

by parents or supporters on weekly membership fees, donations or sponsorships and enables Groups to reclaim 25p 

in the pound back from HMRC. 

 

If you require support on registering please contact me: treasurer@bradfordnorthscouts.org.uk 

 

 

Andrew Wilson 

District Treasurer 

 

 

mailto:treasurer@bradfordnorthscouts.org.uk


 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
 

8. ADC Sectional Reports 

 

A verbal report will be given on the evening by the DC 

  

We've had a number of events happen and a number that were cancelled due to lack of 

attendance. This is the first time back after covid returning to face to face so hopefully this can all 

be built on going forward.  

The first one was the football tournament joint with the scouts and this was made into a football 

fun day as only 3 Cub teams entered. All that attended had a great time.  

Then we had the district event to Flamingo Land, this was well attended by the district and a great number of cubs. 

The weather was great and all that came seemed to have a great time and we look forward to doing it again next 

year.  

It was nice to have St George's day return too and see all the cubs parading at Blackhills and enjoying the fun 

inflatables afterwards.  

We had some of our cubs attend Blackhills Campsite Easter Egg hunt that returned for the first time! Was great to 

see them all taking part again.  

Then finally we would have had our Cub challenge but this was cancelled as only 3 teams put names forward.  

Let's get planning for the future year ahead and see what it brings!                                                            
Sarah Falkner ADC Cubs 
 



 

 

 

Great to see the scout sections all back scouting, camping and doing activities! Disappointing that 

district events haven't been well attended but this can be improved on.  

We kicked off with our scout football tournament but only 2 teams entered so we made this a 

fun day with the 3 Cub teams and had them all play different games. Let’s hope to get this back 

next year now.  

Then the scouts also went along to Flamingo Land with the rest of the district and had a great time!  

Finally we had St. George's day at Blackhills and how great was it to have so many scouts represented across the 

groups!  

Unfortunately due to leadership illness the scout ranges competition had to be postponed but this looked like it was 

going to be a great turn out!  

Roll on next year and building on the stuff we've started with this year! 

Craig Simpson ADC Scouts  

 

The previous year has been a challenging one for the Explorers of Bradford North. Many groups 

ran a limited programme of events during lockdown, some meeting online & some meeting 

outside when restrictions permitted. 

The year has seen the Explorers section of Bradford North increase by approximately 6%, 

increasing from 33 young people (as of 31/01/2021) to 35 young people (as of 31/01/2022). This is 

a tremendous achievement, to not only maintain the number of Explorers but to increase it. The Explorer Leaders of 

the district have done a tremendous job during a difficult time. I’d like to thank them all for continuing hard work 

and effort they put in running their units. 

Even though our Explorer numbers increased, it was not without casualties. Unfortunately due to a shortness of 

leaders at 60th Thornton Abbott, their Explorer unit was forced to close. The Explorers affected were given the 

opportunity to join other units and I’m happy to report that most of the Explorers are still active in another group. 

With the easing of lockdown restrictions the Explorers section was able to start planning future joint events, 

including a cooking competition, camping competition & Monopoly Run. The hope is that these events will be ran 

annually, helping to bring the Explorers closer together. 

The District will have 5 Explorers going to South Korea for the World Scout Jamboree in 2023. They are all currently 

well on their way to achieving their fundraising target, and the District will continue to support these young people 

in their challenge. 

Adam Simpson DESC 

 

10. Election of Officers to the District Scout Executive 
- To elect the following officers to the District Scout Executive: 
District Treasurer:  Andrew Wilson     
District Secretary: Robynne Casson     
District Scrutineer: Paul Stocks 
   
Elected and Nominated members of the Council to the District Executive 
- Elected Members on committee until 2023: Dave Rollins, Zara Hamilton and Faeem Lal 
- Nominated Members on committee until 2023: John Reynolds and Craig Simpson 
- Adam Simpson as DESC 
- Oliver Rhodes as Youth Commissioner 
 



 

 

 

Nominated members of the Council to the Blackhills Management Committee 
- Nominated Members on committee until 2023: John Reynolds, Sarah Faulkner and Phil Stanley 
 
Representative to the County Scout Council 
- To announce the results of the election of member of District on to the County Scout Council 
 
11. The District Commissioner – Report 
Following a turbulent year of restrictions, 2021-2022 has been more settled for most Groups, although there is still 
a rebuild of the District and Groups with having numerous “Ups and Downs”. 
A short-Term Development Plan has been developed looking at the Growth of the District both Young people and 
Volunteers and a “Local Head Count” has been put into practice to see where numbers are growing and where 
development is required to help it grow. 
Another area being looked at is that the Young People are influencing their sectional programme helping them to 
achieve Top Awards through a high-quality programme. I am hoping to see more Awards recorded on the 2023 
Census 
 Other areas being looked at and developing is that each Group is to have a functioning Executive with all Officers in 
place and a committee, remember please that Leaders are not to hold an Officer position on the committee. 
As a District we have seen a significant improvement with our Adults achieving or renewing their Mandatory 
Training requirements, the Association continues to increase the Mandatory requirements along with its commitment 
to online training as a move away from “Face to Face” training 
We have seen the re-launch of 4th Bradford North early in the year after Taster sessions in their new venue and 
catchment area of Thackley, unfortunately none of the existing members followed the Group. The Group is now 
growing in all sections and hopefully will be opening Squirrels in the autumn of 2022 – adult volunteers are still 
required in all sections – I would like to thank AJ and John Ratnik for all their help and support with the Group. 
47th are another Group who have gone from strength to strength building their Leadership team and increasing their 
Young people with the help and guidance from Craig and Sarah and members of the District.  
I was pleased to see the response and applications to attend the 25th World Scout Jamboree which is being held in 
South Korea in the summer of 2023  – from the selection day we have 5 Young people representing the District 3 
Explorers from Central and 2 Scouts from 9th, also 2 Explorers who unfortunately missed out on a World Jamboree 
place have gained a place to go to Canada with the County – all participants have started their Fund Raising, please 
can we support them at their various events. Oliver and myself will be supporting the Jamboree in an IST 
(International Support Team) role. 
The Scout shop has seen a significant increase in sales post Covid and is now in a position to support Groups to 
register with OSM or to help with renewing their licence as well as continuing to support the cost of Adult First Aid 
Courses (part of Mandatory Training for all sectional volunteers). 
Blackhills Campsite continues to provide quality camping for our District at it’s temporary reduced rate of £1 per 
night, it has a significant list of jobs that need filling to maintain the standard that has been achieved in past years, 
we continue to need volunteers for Wardening, Instructing and both Young and adult service Team – training and 
part costs are available for courses where applicable to National Governing Body status.  
My thanks go to members of the District Team, Executive led by John Briggs (Chairperson) and Groups that continue 
to provide opportunities for the young people to develop their “Skills for Life” I would especially like to thank 
Andrew Wilson (District Treasurer) who has been keeping the District finances in order and is helping Groups to 
change banks, following certain banks decisions to charge charities for transactions. Additionally promoting and 
assisting in Groups applying for Gift Aid, this provides an opportunity for Groups to recoup funds from HMRC up to 
the last four years. 



 

 

 

I look forward to us all growing the District during the next year and joining together in events for all sections and 
the whole District. 
Anyone who would like to help to develop the District, there are opportunities available, please contact me for more 
details – email dc@bradfordnorthscouts.org.uk or phone 07790018713 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 


